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The Bee Industry Council of Western Australia (BICWA) was established in 
late 2015 as a unified representative body for the West Australian bee 
industry. Our members include the Agricultural Produce Commission – 
Beekeepers Committee, The Western Australian Apiarist Society 
(incorporated), The Western Australian Farmers Federation (Inc) – 
Beekeepers Committee and the Western Australian Beekeepers Association 
Incorporated.  
 
This year, the cooperation of industry groups with each other as well as with 
researchers, processors and government (BICWA observers) has introduced 
greater coordination of industry development efforts across multiple 
organisations and allowed BICWA to identify and seek funding for the gaps. 
These arrangements will be published in our strategic plan to be finalised 
early next year.  

Biosecurity 

Since the formation of BICWA, our council members have observed much 
improved relationships with government and increased leverage in 
negotiations. We were successful in lobbying the federal Department of 
Agriculture and Water Resources (DAWR) to retain strict import restrictions 
in the new biosecurity strategy (BICON) and are currently in negotiations with 
DAFWA and APC to include honey bees in the revamped Hortguard 
biosecurity strategy (which will create synergies in the biosecurity network 
with other horticultural industries). Additionally, we are negotiating with 
DAFWA and PHA regarding the appointment of the state Bee Biosecurity 
Officer (BBO / Apiary inspector), the enhancement of the sentinel hive project 
and the training of emergency response teams. We are also in discussions 
for the development of a ‘bee pest’ app for the identification and reporting of 
exotic pests and diseases. This will assist with the early detection and 
eradication of incursions as well as validate the area freedom claims required 
for some export markets.  



 

We will ensure all our biosecurity initiatives are coordinated with and 
supported by national programs through our new seat on AHBIC, offered to 
us by WAFF (the other WA representative).    

Clearing permits  

Beyond biosecurity, BICWA has secured a letter of support from DPAW 
director Jim Sharp for an industry-wide clearing permit exemption from DER 
(Department of Environment Regulation), which we are confident will be 
granted.   

Lobbying 
 
BICWA has also been successful politically, meeting with the former 
Ministers for Agriculture, Ken Baston and Dean Nalder as well as twice with 
the current minister, Mark Lewis, to press our case for support for the apiary 
industry. Although we were disappointed with the discontinuation of the 
Royalties for Regions Going for Growth program earlier in the year (though 
which BICWA had been allocated substantial funds), we believe the industry 
is in a strong position for other upcoming grant opportunities.  
 
DPAW database upgrade  
 
These include the Grower Group R&D grants which we will use to contribute 
to the upgrade of the DPAW apiary site database. This upgrade will allow 
beekeepers to login to the DPAW maps and see their own sites as well as 
those which may not be in use and may be available to other beekeepers.  It 
will also form the basis of many more online services DPAW hope to 
introduce intended to reduce the administrative burden beekeepers face 
managing their sites, reporting hive locations to DPAW and accessing 
additional sites. BICWA has been, and will continue to work closely with 
DPAW to design and roll out these services, many of which have been 
mooted, in various iterations, around the beekeeping community for many 
years. While we are so pleased with the enthusiastic response of many 
beekeepers to this project, initial consultation with beekeepers indicates that 
it is unlikely that the DPAW database upgrade will solve every industry 
problem which has been identified to us or that all services developed will be 
of benefit to every single beekeeper due to the privacy and biosecurity 
concerns of some site holders. For example, while the new database could 
help facilitate greater borrowing of sites between existing beekeepers it may 
not be as effective helping new entrants access sites. However, this does not 
mean that BICWA will not pursue other solutions to this (and other problems) 
as part of a broader strategic plan that aims to balance effort and funding 
across all sorts of beekeepers. In fact, the information gained about 



beekeeper behaviour from those that do (or do not) choose to take up 
various online services will be invaluable in our efforts to do this.  
 
Other funding opportunities  
 
DAFWA recognise the massive growth potential for honey and have  
expressed willingness to fund a united industry, demonstrating this with the  
recent grant for Jarrah honey research. Minister Mark Lewis has also 
promised BICWA additional funds, untied to specific grant opportunities 
should he be returned to government following the March election. 
 
Cooperative research centre  
 
It is a very exciting time for the apiary industry. In addition to our own work 
and that of our members, BICWA also supports the research projects at 
Chemcentre into the validation of antimicrobial content in jarrah and marri 
honeys, the UWA/RIRDC research into alternative honey sources from a 
biodiversity hotspot and the 7 million dollar "CRC for honey bee products" bid 
(part of a federal government funding program). The aim of the CRC is to lift 
the value of honeybee products from $80 million to $500 million and the 
number of trained professional beekeepers to 2600 nationally. The research 
will be based in Yanchep with UWA being the leading academic institution. 
 

2017  
 
There is considerable momentum building for industry development and 
growth. BICWA, subject to funding, will continue this in 2017 and will start 
seeing the results of the groundwork of our inaugural year in the form of 
strengthened biosecurity, greater production efficiencies, better resource 
management, increased honey value and more. BICWA will also launch our 
website in the new year to keep the community informed of our activities as 
well as host new beekeeping resources and links to existing ones.  All 
beekeepers are represented on BICWA though our member organisations. 
Please speak to your BICWA representative to find out more or email 
bicwa@iinet.net.au 
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